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JINDERA NEWS THE 

J i n d e r a  &  D i s t r i c t  F R E E  L o c a l  N e w s l e t t e r  

D i s t r i b u t e d  o n  o r  b y  t h e  f i r s t  S a t u r d a y  o f  t h e  m o n t h  

Published by Rural Care Link Inc 

ANZAC DAY 2021 

 

After cancelling the 

2020 ANZAC it was 

very gratifying to be 

able to conduct  

ANZAC services 

again.  
 

Here a few images 

from the 2021 Jindera 

ANZAC Day.  
Colleen Lord laying the Rural Care Link wreath 

Air Force Cadet’s saluting during the sounding of the Last Post  

Drummer Air Force Cadet  

CWA ladies with morning tea Master of Ceremonies Jenny O’Neil 
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OFFICE HOURS 
 

Currently our office is open for limited hours,  
4 days per week, dependent upon our  

Volunteer’s other commitments  
 

MONDAY—1.00 PM TO 5.00 PM  

TUESDAY—1.00 PM TO 5.00 PM  

WEDNESDAY—1.00 PM TO 5.00 PM  

THURSDAY—CLOSED  

FRIDAY—1.00 PM TO 5.00 PM  

CLOSED SATURDAY AND SUNDAY  
 

Our PHONE is constantly manned and your  
messages will be received and calls returned  

as soon as possible.  
 

Please leave a message on 6026 3001  

 

 

Hours of Business  
 

TUESDAY   10.00am – 4.00pm 
WEDNESDAY  10.00am – 4.00pm 
THURSDAY  10.00am – 4.00pm 
FRIDAY    10.00am – 4.00pm 

SATURDAY  10.00am – 1.00pm 
 

 

 
NOTICE - Rural Care Link AGM 

 

The Rural Care Link - Annual General Meeting will be held  

on Sunday 16 May at 3 pm  at the Lutheran Church Hall.  
 

All current members of Rural Care Link are eligible to vote at the AGM.  

Membership subscriptions for 2021 are now due.    
 

Nomination forms for committee positions and proxy forms  

are available at the RCL office.   

Friends in Action (Caritas) Diary:  

2021 
A Group that can offer emotional and spiritual support and opportunity for growth 

through caring and personal relationships.  
 

12th May 2021 Touring around Rutherglen 

                                  Contact: Christine Smith 0467 812967, (or Jane Barlow 0438 262480). 
                                  Meeting at St Paul’s Jindera at 9am. 
                                  M/tea: 10am “Setting the Pace” (62-64 Main St Rutherglen). 
 11am; Talk & Tasting at Chambers Winery with Stephen. 
 Lunch 12.30pm; “Pickers Café & Collectables” (166 Main St Rutherglen). 
 
 

  Leader:   Jane Barlow 0438 262480   Assistant Leader: Roz Phillipson 0417 457122  
  Secretary:  Annette Brown 0456 370257   Treasurer:    Bev Blair 60 262431  
 

Friendship in Action  

    A Group that can offer emotional and spiritual support and opportunity for growth through caring and personal relationships.  
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Due to Covid 19,  

our regular church services have changed. 

Please see our website for  

service locations and times    

burrumbuttock-parish.lutheran.org.au 

Contact: Pastor Christian Fandrich 0457 841 123 

 

Support YOUR  

Local Business 

 

 

Please follow all ‘Corona Virus’ rules 

during your daily activities and  

practice social distancing.  

https://apc01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fburrumbuttock-parish.lutheran.org.au%2F&data=02%7C01%7C%7C1a1bcdbc78ad49b63a9f08d82d3e9a90%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637309094185593867&sdata=YJnqrBp8QjF6agU7idx2LzWCY%2BOU5BE
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Inaugural Seniors Festival 

for Jindera 2021 

Last month, in partnership with Greater Hume Shire Council, RCL ran an inaugural Seniors Week Fes-

tival here in Jindera.  Thanks to the persistence of local resident, Peter White, GHS were persuaded to 

add Jindera to the list of communities within their Shire that were allocated funding and overall co-

ordination of their programmes. 
 

RCL managed the development of two separate days dedicated to Jindera residents aged 55+ yrs.  The 

focus was on people getting out into the community to participate in various activities and have fun. 
 

The first event was held in the tranquil gardens of the Jindera Pioneer Museum on Wednesday 14th 

April.  The working machinery shed was open with working engines on display and some tinkering.  

Other activities included Chair Yoga, a Tai Chi display, Bocce, Croquet, Ukulele lessons, Creative Metal 

Work display and an old fashioned BBQ Lunch.  The weather was perfect and smiling faces were testa-

ment to an enjoyable time. 
 

The following week, we ran a Seniors Expo on the Tuesday at Jindera Community Hub.  Activities start-

ed with Gentle Exercise in the library area lead by Colleen Lord OAM, and the day continued with a 

myriad of activities, including wood burning, card making, macramé, beading, beeswax wraps, wooden 

plane building and many other crafts, all of which can be accessed through local people and groups such 

as “Stitch & Chat”.   
 

There was a representative from Services NSW who was helping people with access to their services and 

vouchers.  Rachel Proctor from The Flower Mill demonstrated flower arranging and Dr Brian Lord 

demonstrated how to pot up a Bonsai.  Lucky door prizes were provided by Rachel, and by Jodie from 

Jo & Co., and a sumptuous lunch was enjoyed by all. 
 

Over the two days we saw close to 100 people take part in these events, and RCL are already getting ex-

cited about what to include in next years Seniors Festival. 
 

A big thank you must go to Peter White for getting this off the ground for Jindera, and the tireless efforts, 

as always, of our wonderful RCL Volun-

teers, and of course to Greater Hume Shire 

Council’s Susan Kane and Betty Chaloner. 
 

Look out for details  

of next years  

Jindera Seniors Festival! 

Gentle Exercises demonstration at the Jindera Hub during Seniors Week 
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2021 SENIORS FESTIVAL 
On Wednesday the 14th and Tuesday 20th April the Seniors Festival was celebrated  in Jindera with activi-
ties at the Jindera Pioneer Museum and the Jindera Hub. The activities at the Museum included engine 
tinkering at the Working Heritage Machines Shed, ukulele lessons and chair yoga, whilst on Tuesday 20th 
the Hub hosted activities that included Wood Burning, Bonsai, flower arranging  and wooden plane building 

Bonsai demonstration with Brian Lord 

Deb Davenport and  

Rachel Proctor  

Seniors at the Museum came together for a group photo 

A happy group at the Community Hub 
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Rural Care Link 
Carers Support Group 

For parents, guardians, family members and other support people  
who provide on-going care and assistance to another person  
regardless of age from anywhere in the Greater Hume area.  

New Members Welcome 

Next meeting: Tuesday 11 May 10.00-12.00. 
Bethlehem Church Hall, Adams St. Jindera 

Come along for a chat, peer support and information. 
Lynette Reilly from Greater Hume will present the draft Disability and Inclusion 

Policy and get feedback from the group. 

For further information or help with transport  
  

Contact: Jenny O’Neill-Coordinator 0438 263 417 Vickie Prisicina-Facilitator 0428 406 060  

Cake Stall 
Biggest Morning Tea For Cancer Council 

Outside Jindera IGA 

From 7.30am - Saturday 15th May 2021 
Donations Welcome 

Call Jenny O’Neill  -   0438 263 417 
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OP SHOP News  
Once again we’ve had a month that has been very busy, especially with preparations for the Jin-

dera Community Garage Sale.  All the volunteers worked very hard selecting the very best items 

for the day for both inside and outside the shop.  

The garage sale was a wonderful success for Rural Care Link as the items sold on the day were 

greatly appreciated by the buyers. 

Once the day was over everyone was back in the shop sorting and trying to find places for the 

many donations that were dropped off.  

This coming month of May, the staff at the shop is getting ready for winter so there will be a lot 

of reorganising going on within the shop as the summer clothes move out and the winter clothes 

come in.   

All staff members are very excited to be able to display some lovely clothes, especially the winter 

jackets for both men and women.  These are now on show on racks inside the shop with lots 

more to come.  

To make room for the winter stock a giant summer clearance will be offered from the 27th of 

April for two weeks.    

We will also have some goods on sale on our Face Book site, such as a two seater 

leather lounge in good condition, a stock saddle, and two club chairs, also in good 

condition. 

The Op Shop volunteers look forward to seeing you soon! 

OP SHOP - Summer Clearance   

SALE - $3.00 bag 
 

 From Tuesday 27th April, for two weeks only,  

a $3.00 bag sale will be offered on all summer stock  

except for tagged clothes that will be on sale  

at half price on single items.  
 

 Don’t miss out on this sale as  

it’s the last summer sale of the season.   
 

Lots of shorts, shirts, blouses, and  

children’s clothes will be on offer.  
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30 31 
    1 

2 
Jindera Blokes Walk – 8.45am, 
Jindera Oval 

Jindera Museum Tearooms  
10am to 4pm 
Jindera Golf Club  -  
Sunday Comp. - 8.30am  
Jindera Craft Shop – 11am to 2pm  
Jindera Anglers Club – 5.00pm  
Comp. weigh-in & filleting display 

3 

 
4 

 
5 

C.W.A – 9.30am  
 

Craft Group - 1.30pm,  
Anglers Clubhouse 
 

Social Tennis – 7.00pm, JTC 
 
 

Jindera Golf Club 

Vets – 8.30am 

6 
Jindera Golf Club 
Ladies – 8.30am 

7 
Gentle Exercise 
Class Jindera HUB – 

10.00am 
Jindera Anglers Club 
– 5.00pm  
Jindera Golf Club 

Chook Run – 4.30pm 

8 
 

Jindera Football 
V Magpies - away 

9 
Jindera Blokes Walk – 8.45am, 
Jindera Oval 

Jindera Museum Tearooms  
10am to 4pm 
Jindera Craft Shop – 11am to 2pm 

Jindera Golf Club  -  

Sunday Comp. - 8.30am  

10 
Museum 
Meeting -

7.30pm 
School or Arts 
Hall  

11 
Carers Support Group 
– 10.00am, RCL,  

Bethlehem Church Hall  

12 
Jindera Golf Club 
Vets – 8.30am                                

Social Tennis – 7.00pm, JTC 
 

13 
Jindera Golf Club 
Ladies – 8.30am 

14 
Jindera Anglers Club 
Gen. Meeting - 5.30pm  
Gentle Exercise 
Class Jindera HUB – 
10.00am 
Jindera Golf Club 

Chook Run – 4.30pm 

15 
Jindera  Football  
V Osborne - away  

16 
Jindera Blokes Walk – 8.45am, 
Jindera Oval 

Jindera Museum Tearooms  
10am to 4pm 

Jindera Craft Shop – 11am to 2pm 

Jindera Golf Club  -  

Sunday Comp. - 8.30am  

17 
 Jindera Golf Club 

Vets – 8.30am                                 

Social Tennis – 7.00pm, JTC 
 

20 
Jindera Golf Club 
Ladies – 8.30am 

21 
Jindera Anglers Club 
– 5.00pm 

Gentle Exercise 
Class Jindera HUB – 
10.00am 
Jindera Golf Club 

Chook Run – 4.30pm 

22 
Jindera  Football  
V BB Saints - home 

23 
Jindera Blokes Walk – 8.45am, 

Jindera Oval 

Jindera Museum Tearooms  

10am to 4pm 

Jindera Craft Shop – 11am to 2pm 

Jindera Golf Club  -  

Sunday Comp. - 8.30am  

24 25 

 
26 

Jindera Golf Club 
Vets – 8.30am                                 

Social Tennis – 7.00pm, JTC 
 

27 
Jindera Golf Club 
Ladies – 8.30am 

28 
Gentle Exercise 
Class Jindera HUB – 

10.00am 
Jindera Anglers Club 
- 5.00pm 
Jindera Golf Club 

Chook Run – 4.30pm 

29 

Jindera Community Diary          MAY 2021  

ROAD CLOSURE – Jindera Street, Jindera  
 

Greater Hume Council gives notice of the closure of a small section of Jindera Street  

between Pioneer Drive and Pech Avenue, Jindera. 
  

The section of road is closed due to a new roundabout being constructed  

at the intersection of Jindera Street and Pioneer Drive, Jindera.  
It is envisaged that the time frame for the road closure will be 6 weeks,  

from Monday, 26 April to Monday, 7 June 2021.  
 

Road diversions and detours will be in place during construction  
directing local traffic around Pech Avenue.  

Residents fronting the Jindera Street works will have access to their properties during construction.  
 

If you have any queries regarding the road closure please do not hesitate to contact  

Council’s Manager Traffic & Infrastructure Michael Oliver Ph: (02) 6036 0100 or 0429 089 680  
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2021 GARAGE SALE 
After having to cancel the 2020 Garage Sale, due to COVID,  and with the weather on our side the 2021 

Garage sale was a big success. The crowds flocked to Jindera to try and get a bargain. 

Jenny and Leeny selling maps 

Patrea Campbell at her stall Eileen and Colleen at the Op Shop 
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MORE OF THE 2021 GARAGE SALE 

The CWA had a scones and Jam stall  
The Fishing club were busy 
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2021 NSW Seniors Festival  

Celebrations held at Jindera  
 

The largest senior’s Festival in the Southern Hemisphere was held at Jindera on Wednesday 14 & 20 

April 21 to celebrate the incredible seniors in the Greater Hume Council.  
 

The extremely successful events held at the Jindera Pioneer Museum and the Jindera Community Hub 

enabled a number of exciting free programs to be delivered during these challenging times. 

 
 Seniors in Jindera were invited be out in the beautiful sunshine at the Jindera Pioneer Museum and in-

side at the Jindera Community Hub to enjoy a diverse range of experiences on offer. Both events inspired 

the seniors to be active, socialise and share their skills and wisdom, all while connecting with their com-
munity.  

 

The events would not have been such a success without the support by the businesses and community in 

Jindera. A special thanks for all the hard work goes to Colleen Lord at the Rural Care Link and her won-
derful team of volunteers, Margie Wernher and the team from the Jindera Pioneer Museum, stall holders 

who made the trip to the events and Peter White for instigating the days.  

Without your support and promotion throughout the planning of both programs the events would not 
have run so successfully.  

Lastly, thank you to all of the community members who attended the events and made the days so  

special.  

 
Funding for the NSW Seniors Festival Celebrations were made by the Greater Hume Council and a suc-

cessful NSW Government grant.  

Art group at the 
Community Hub 
during Seniors  

Festival 

A happy 

group  

enjoying a 

cuppa at the  

Community 

Hub 
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Wooden plane making during Seniors Festival 

Enjoying the Community Hub activities were Esther Scholz,  

Colleen Lord and Norma Schulz. 

Ukulele lessons at 

the Pioneer Museum 

Bees wax wrap making 

Eileen Maling & Greg Finster enjoying lunch 

at the Seniors Festival 
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Thank you from Jindera CWA for all the support from customers at our CWA Scone Stall 
at the Garage Sale, a boost for our fundraising for 2021. 
 

Yours in CWA Friendship 

Bev. Blair  -  President. 

Jindera CWA News 

Audrey King and Virginia Morey selling  

handmade items at Jindera Garage Sale  

on Saturday 18th April. 

Arranging poppies for Anzac Day (L – R)   

Maryan Jenkins, Margaret McMaster, Olivia Hanel.  

Champion Scone Maker, Chris McIntyre. 
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Decorating the cenotaph for ANZAC Day with poppies made by CWA members   

(L to R) Helen Glachan, Mary Fielder, Bev Blair, Olivia Hanel  

 FAUKLANDS WAR VETERAN  

SPEAKS AT CWA MEETING   
 

On the 7th May the Jindera Branch of the CWA  welcomed retired British Naval officer Nick Little as 

he gave a presentation on his experiences in the Falklands conflict. 
 

Nick’s presentation related to his the personal experiences of the little known and unusual aspects of 

the 1982 Falklands Crisis; the minesweeping operations.  
 

Nick now lives in Albury with his wife Helen Glachan, whom he met and married in England.  
In 2001 and after a 26 year Naval career Nick left the Royal Navy and he Helen and their two boys 

moved here to raise their family.  

Retired Naval Officer Nicholas Little at the CWA  President Beverly Blair & Margaret McMaster, 

Cultural Office with Nicholas Little 
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JINDERA SKATE PARK EVENT 
 

The Greater Hume Council in conjunction with the Totem Collective held skateboard lessons at 
the Jindera Skate Park on Thursday the 22nd of April. 

 
The Totem Collective is a Sydney-based business, however their roots began in rural New South 

Wales. It is this insight into city and country living that makes Totem such a unique team.  
 

Totem’s focus is developing self-esteem, personal identity and self-image through positive atti-

tudes and activities — skateboarding is simply their vehicle for this message.  
 

Jindera Saint John’s primary school attended the event with 21 of their students. The day started 
with some basic skills sessions but progressed to more intermediate classes as the day went on.  

 
The students where all very enthusiastic and engaged in the whole program learning many new 

tricks and tips whilst also learning some skate park etiquette.  
 

A healthy morning tea and a BBQ lunch was provided for all participants. 
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Draft Jindera Residential Land Use Strategy 
 

Council has prepared the draft Jindera Land 
Use Strategy that provides for the future  
residential growth and development of the  
Jindera Township for the next 20-30 years. 
 

In accordance with the Greater Hume  
Community Participation Plan, the Draft  
Jindera Land Use Strategy will be exhibited 
from the 17 April 2021 until 17 May 2021. 
 

Documentation can be inspected on Council’s 
website Have Your Say page or during normal 
business hours at Council’s customer service 
centre at 83 Urana Street,  
Jindera. 
 

Submissions will be received until the close of 
business on 17 May 2021 and are to be in  
writing and addressed to the General Manager, 
Greater Hume Council, PO Box 99 Holbrook 
NSW 2642, or alternatively emailed to 
mail@greaterhume.nsw.gov.au. 
 

It is advised that the exhibited Draft Jindera 
Land Use Strategy has been updated from the 
version that was presented to Council at its  
February Ordinary Meeting. 
 

Should you require any further information in 
relation to this matter please contact Colin 
Kane, Director Environment and Planning on  
T: (02) 6044 8928 or email: 
ckane@greaterhume.nsw.gov.au. 

 The April meeting was held at the Jindera Mu-

seum.  
 

 Members were very excited to be able to cele-

brate the 100th Birthday of their oldest member, 

Edna Chugg, by signing a birthday card to recog-
nise her day which was on the 9th April.  Some 

beautiful flowers were also delivered to Edna to 

celebrate this great event.   
 

 On Anzac Day this year, the Red Cross laid a 

wreath at the Jindera Memorial Garden in remem-
brance to those who paid the ultimate sacrifice for 

our country.  Lest We Forget.  
 

 Due to the COVID virus, the Jindera Red Cross 

has not been as active as usual, but all members are 

looking forward to getting back to normal very 

soon, with the next meeting being on  
 

Tuesday, May 4th at 1.30 pm  
at the Jindera Museum.  

 
News from the NSW Red Cross Head Office 

 

 The 8th May is World Red Cross Day.  
 

 It’s a day to give thanks to all members, volun-

teers, staff, and partners of Red Cross who act for 

humanity. 
 

 World Red Cross Day is held around the globe 

to recognise 8th May as the day the founder of Red 
Cross, Henry Dunant, was born.   
 

 This year the theme is “together we are unstop-

pable”. 
 

 In 2020, one in every twelve people around the 

world received some form of help from the Red 
Cross or Red Crescent - from in-person psychoso-

cial support, to seeking a social post with COVID 

information to help make sure that communities 
have the knowledge and means to protect them-

selves. This has been an amazing achievement.  
 

 Celebrate World Red Cross Day on the 8th May 
along with all the local members of the Red Cross. 

Jindera Red Cross 
 News 
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Have Your  Say  
 

Draf t  Jindera Resident ial   
Land Use Strategy  

 

Greater Hume Council recently announced the development of  a draft Jindera Residen-

tial Land Use Strategy which provides the strategic framework to guide future residential 

growth of  Jindera. The strategy was funded by NSW Department of  Planning, Industry 

and Environment. 
 

Currently Jindera has approximately 12 years supply of  residential zoned land based on a 

take-up rate of  30 dwellings per annum since 2015. 
 

Preparation of  the strategy has been informed by 

stakeholder and community consultation including 

expressions of  interest from landowners.  From those 

engagements, the study area investigated by the strat-

egy was set to the urban area of  Jindera and sur-

rounds bounded by Dunwandren Lane, Wehner 

Lane, Vine Drive, Hueske Road and including King-

ston Hill and a road reserve.   
 

The report considers the residential demand for vacant residential land.  In the next 20 

years, the strategy predicts that new dwellings will grow from 893 dwellings currently to 

1,853 dwellings by 2041 to meet forecast population growth and household occupancy 

rates.   
 

The strategy identifies proposed residential land sup-

ply for RU5 village zone which has a minimum lot 

size of  600m2, R2 Low Density Residential zone that 

has a minimum lot size of  either 2000m2 or 4000m2 

and R5 Large Lot Residential which has a minimum 

lot size of  2ha. The number of  proposed lots identi-

fied is 1,178 which represent 39 years of  land supply 

based on the current uptake of  33.5 allotment per 

year. The strategy has identified further potential resi-

dential land which is marked as proposed zoning (future growth). The strategy also dis-

cusses the interaction of  residential land with industrial land and the need for additional 

open space. 
 

The draft strategy is now on formal public exhibition seeking feedback.  
 

The final stage of  the project involves refinements to the strategy in response to written 

submissions and then a further report to Council to adopt the final document. 

You have until 17 May 2021 to make a submission.   

Visit www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au Have Your Say to view the document 

or view the document at Jindera Community Hub. 

Photo @Lea_Bic Photography 

http://www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au
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Open 7 Days 
10am - 4pm

The museum had a very successful Campfire 
Night on the 17th April with fabulous bush music 

provided by the Swag and Billy Bush Band. These 

great musicians hadn’t played together since before 
the Covid pandemic erupted and they gave us a 

taste of what they have to offer. Seven players 

turned up for what they told us was a ‘jam session’ 

– they were all so eager to get back to it.  

The food was great, with many willing and able 
camp oven cooks and a spit roast lamb. It was a 

cold night but with the fires, great food and music, 

and with a glass or two of wine, no-one seemed to 
notice. This will have to remain on the museum’s 

program of events for future years. 

A very successful Seniors Week (ten days) was 

held in Jindera this year with the museum being 

the venue for the first event held in the shire. Par-
ticipants were involved in chair yoga, Thai chi, var-

ious games, ukulele workshop and several other 

activities. It was great to see so many utilise the 

lovely garden area at the museum for this occasion 
and to see so many support Seniors week.  

The museum has a new sign which you may no-

tice as you head northward through Jindera. It is 

surprising the number of people who stop and say 
they can’t find the museum or who stop thinking it 

is still the general store. The Tourist Information 

sign seems to help draw them in so that they can at 

least ask the question. 

We have been fortunate in the last weeks to have 
the return of several small groups to the museum 

for visitation and often Devonshire Tea. This 

seems to be a sign that people are becoming more 

willing to get back to moving about the state.  

The Tea Rooms has been very busy over the last 
month and opening for the three days of Easter was 

very successful, providing another option for visi-

tors to Jindera to stay a little longer. We all need to 

recognise the value of tourism to the town and dis-
trict and find ways to get people to visit or stay 

longer when they come. 

One of our concerns for the future is how we 

increase the numbers of people who want to visit 

the museum. We can continue to develop this won-
derful place but we need to have the benefit of peo-

ple coming to visit, to make it worthwhile. We 

have to continue to find ways to increase our visita-
tion, to find other ways to make the complex ap-

pealing and we have to find ways to target the audi-

ence who want to come.  

It is astounding the number of people in Jindera, 

in Albury and the surrounding area that have never 
been to visit the museum, and it is without doubt, 

one of the best around. 

Over the coming year we hope to raise funds for 

a new complex that will be built in front of the pre-
sent Cottage Crafts and will provide some much-

needed space for several new developments at the 

museum.  

We are commencing a fund-raising drive so that 

we can look to embark on this project. The preser-
vation of our history although not bringing the 

same kudos as other fund-raising activities, is still a 

very important objective and one we hope to en-

courage you all to be generous towards.  

Margie Wehner 
President 

Jindera Pioneer Museum & Historical Society Inc.  
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Contract bookkeeping for small to medium businesses 

MTOB, Reckon, Xero 
 

Judith Hudson 
0431 027 268 

judith.hudson9@gmail.com 

 
 

 
 

 

Phone: 02 6026 3277    Email: clinic@jinderavet.com.au 
 

Hours: Mon-Fri 8.30am-6pm Sat 8.30am-11am 
89 Urana Street, Jindera NSW 2642 

 

Daryl Klein B.V.Sc.(Hons) Veterinary Surgeon 
Brigit Pitman B.V.Sc.(Hons) Veterinary Surgeon 

 

With the bonus of wonderful staff! 

mailto:clinic@jinderavet.com.au
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St John’s Lutheran Primary School 
 

154 Adams Street, Jindera 2642 

Phone: (02) 6026 3220  Fax: (02) 6026 3289 

Email: admin@stjls.nsw.edu.au 

Web: www.stjls.nsw.edu.au 

Principal: Brad Moss 

Our senior students had a great day at the Jindera Skate Park recently, learning to Ollie, 

crab walk, tic tac and skateboard.  The event was organised by The Greater Hume Shire 

Youth Services and run by The Totem Collecting  Skateboarding School from Sydney. 

AFL PAUL KELLY CUP 
 

St John’s entered two teams in this year’s 

Paul Kelly Cup competition at Lavington 

Sports Grounds.   
 

Both teams worked hard, showed great 

sportsmanship, and most importantly tried 

their absolute best.  
 

Congratulations to the girls, who won all their 

games and have made it to the finals. 

 CIS NETBALL 
 

The girls recently headed off to Wagga to represent St 

John's at the CIS Netball competition.  
 

Well done to all the girls who participated on the day.  It 

was perfect weather for netball and a great day of sport 

and team work. 
 

Congratulations to Tully and Priya for qualifying to               

represent CIS NSW in the finals.  
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Bank with over 70 banks and financial institutions 

 
 

Phone: 
6026 3201 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

OFFICIAL SUPPLIERS 



 

May 2021 — edition 277                                                                                                  Page  24 

 COUNCIL NEWS April 2021 
Highlights from meeting held in April at Holbrook. 

Due to COVID-19 restrictions, Council currently permits 
10 people to attend the public gallery.  Meetings are rec-

orded and available for viewing on Council’s website 

https://bit.ly/35uKFxX    
 

 Council will continue to hold the monthly meetings 
at Holbrook Library Complex.  
 

Business dealt with at the meeting included: 
 

Council resolved to advise the developer of the pro-
posed Glenellen Solar Farm that it accepts the Volun-
tary Planning Agreement offer, subject to public exhibi-
tion and consent to the development being granted by 
the Independent Planning Commission. 
 

 Council agreed to further amend the plan to allocate 
funds raised via the development consent levy which is 
applied to all development consents and place the new 
plan on public exhibition for comment. 
 

 Council granted approval for a two lot subdivision 
in Urana Street, Jindera. 
 

 Council formalised a policy which reflects a long 
standing practice of making plant and equipment avail-
able for community projects/events out of hours at no 
cost providing the community organisation negotiates 
with a regular Council operator to volunteer their time 
and is subject to sign off by senior management. 
 

 Council will call for expressions of interest for com-
munities to host the 2022 Australia Day event. 
 

 Council resolved to place the 4 year Delivery Pro-
gram and annual Operational Plan and Budget on pub-
lic exhibition, commencing 26 April 2021.  The 
‘business plan’ guides the operation of the council and 
the expenditure of ratepayers and grant funding for the 
forthcoming year.  A total expenditure budget of 
$45,212,498 is projected with a General Fund surplus of 
$10,218.   Whilst some sectors have been impacted by 
COVID, because of falling revenue streams and increas-
es in expenditure outside its control, the Council will 
increase rates by 2%.  Council will continue to provide 
relief and support to ratepayers suffering hardship, due 
to bushfire or COVID impacts. 
  

 Council committed to transitioning the Culcairn 
Early Childhood Centre to Greater Hume Children Ser-
vices effective 1 July 2021. Parents can be assured that 
ongoing services will be available and Council and 
CECC are working hard to ensure a smooth transition. 
Child care services at Culcairn include long day care, 
after school program and a preschool program.  Hours 
will remain the same and Council will work with par-

ents to ensure transfer of all current enrolments to meet 
the needs of families. 
 

 In relation to the report to reconsider closing a 
council road, Council resolved to defer the matter until 
the May meeting and to undertake a councillor inspec-
tion of the road, the subject of the road closure applica-

tion. 
 

 Council will contribute $25,000 towards a formal 
study of a proposed Jindera – Lavington Shared Path 
project. 
 

 An unnamed road at Lankeys Creek has been 
named King Parrot Lane, subject to no objections being 

received during public consultation. 
 

 Council has appointed Hutchinson Civil Pty Ltd to 
create the Walla Walla Swamp Shared Path at a cost of 
$336,990 (excl. GST).  
 

 Council endorsed a modified organisational struc-
ture for the Engineering Department. 
 Meeting agendas and minutes are available for 
viewing at any time on Council’s website. 
 

Go to www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au for all your Coun-
cil information such as contact information, to lodge a 
customer request, news, events, development applica-
tions and forms, careers, waste and recycling, library 
and community services, works and projects, business 
and investment, grants, youth, Council meetings agen-
das and minutes, children services, water and waste 
water, pet registrations, your rates, have your say and 
so much more.  
 

If you have friends and family visiting go to 
www.visitgreaterhume.com.au to be inspired and plan 
your day with lots of suggested tours and activities.  
 

Cr Heather Wilton   Mayor    greaterhume.nsw.gov.au 

Culcairn Early Learning Services to Continue 
Greater Hume Council is committed to ensuring ongoing care 

and education services provided through the Culcairn Early 
Childhood Centre (CECC) and are working with CECC towards 
transitioning operations to Greater Hume Children Services.  

“Parents can be assured that ongoing services will be available 
and Council and CECC are working hard to ensure a smooth 
transition,” said Mayor, Cr Heather Wilton. 

Child care services at Culcairn include long day care, after 
school program and a preschool program.  

Hours will remain the same and Council will work with par-
ents to ensure transfer of all current enrolments to meet the needs 
of families. 

In recent times when childcare services 
within Greater Hume have no longer been 
able to operate under the traditional com-

munity led model, Council has responded 
to the call for help and to enable Greater Hume communities to 
continue to have access to critical children services. 

“This is the fourth service that has approached Council to take 
control of operations. To ensure we can continue to provide on-
going quality services we ask our local families to continue to 
support these services,” Mayor Wilton added. 

 

For further information parents can call David Smith, Director 

Corporate and Community Services. 

https://bit.ly/35uKFxX
http://www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au
http://www.visitgreaterhume.com.au
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Hello Happy Gardeners! 
 

I have been speaking  to several people over the last week 

and I have been getting  a good feedback. 

 

We are at the stage now where we are  looking at Garden 
Planters and Tubs pricing list .. 
 

           

 

Cheryl Ingrey  and myself  went out to the Wrenwood 

Farm on Riverina Highway Bungowannah and 

checked out the raised garden Tubs. 

They are willing to gives us 20% discount  off the Tubs  

It's worth  taking a drive out there they have a little bit of 

everything  
 

Everyone  is welcome to our little Garden chats. 

Please MESSAGE  Eileen on 0400 023 290  for inquiries. 
 

I will keep in touch! 

Jindera Community Gardening Update 

 

Hit hard by fruit 

fly this season? 
 

 

 

Looking for possible solutions and what to 

do with stung fruit? 

 

 

Lets talk  

about it! 
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TRADING HOURS 

 

 

 

 
 

Orders will be taken up to 15mins  

before closing time 

WED 

THUR 

FRI 

SAT 

SUN 

5.00 - 8.00PM 

5.00 - 8.30PM 

5.00 - 9.00PM 

5.00 - 9.00PM 

5.00 - 8.00PM 

Want to eat better,  
but sick of cooking for yourself? 

   
Better things to do than prepare a meal? 

  
We are happy to assist with any  

dietary requirements 
  

Call us on 0412 706 578 or email 
dotskitchens@gmail.com for full menu  

Live Local Buy Local  

mailto:dotskitchens@gmail.com
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 April has been a hectic month for the angling 

club workers having run a wood raffle and catered 
for the recent garage sales as well as members run-

ning garage sales from the clubhouse. 
 

 Many thanks to our club members who cut 
wood, sold tickets and cooked and served the ba-

con and egg sanga’s, hot chips, snags and hamburg-

ers. Ripper effort gang. 
 

Wood Raffle Winner …. firstly thank you 

to everyone who purchased tickets, the club appre-

ciates your support and this will enable your 

town fishing club to purchase $2000 of  Murray 

Cod fingerlings for release in the Murray River at 

the 12 mile reserve early next year. 

  

 

 

 The winner was Charlie and his family from 

Holbrook, they were so excited as they have never 

won anything before and were over within the hour 

of being notified to collect their prize………the 

wood really did go to a deserving family. 
 

 The club also presented a wreath at the Anzac 

Day Ceremony, thanks to our Vietnam vet BJ  for 

presenting the wreath on our behalf. 
 

 Worker of the month 

was Laz, (tough call as so 
many did so much) cut-

ting the grass, raking leaves, apprentice chip cooker 

and being the gofer at the garage sale, he may have 

even caught a couple of fish during the month. A 
huge thanks to Phil and Billy Wallace (braveheart) 

for restoring our wood heater to new condition.  
 

 Redfin every where, our members have had an 
incredible year catching redfin this year at Lake 

Hume, most anglers are only keeping fish over 

27cm (around ½ pound in the old scale) and the 
fish are still biting at the time of writing. Best rig is 

jagger, icejig, jackal with a soft plastic 400mm up 

the line and casting out and retrieving. 
 

How is the best way to fillet a redfin? 

…. come along to our next weigh-in on Sunday, 1st 

May at 5pm and view our experts show you what 

they consider there best filleting method is. 
 

 Last fishing comp was held on the last weekend 
on March with a good attendance and lots of fish 

weighed in, all redfin, best fish went to Jason Boyd 

with a 38cm redfin. 
 Best bag of fish was also won by Boydy with an 

overall length of 6170, from Brent 6130, Sham 

5680, Laz 5390, Wade 4870, Leif, Wayne, Dick, 

Trevor also weighed in fish.  
 The gang that chased cod didn’t trouble the 

scorers.  

 Junior fisher Ben Bradbury caught some nice 
redfin out of comp with the biggest going 31cm. 

 
Next Fishing Comp  

is on the weekend of 30th April, 1st and 2nd May  
and the May comp will be held  

on the last weekend of May, this will be decided  

at our General Meeting  
on Friday, 14th May at 5.30pm. 

 

Tight lines! 

Bruce Klein draws out the winning ticket in the Jindera Anglers 

Club wood raffle........the winner was "Charlie" from Holbrook 
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Bugger ... unable to weigh-in 

Caden Boyd with a nice double 

header of redfin  

Dave and Bruce jagging up a feed off the Bowna ramp  

Dick and Geoff snavelled some good teddies recently at Bowna 

Good sized teddies are still biting  

brilliantly at the weir,  

even Ricko can get a good bag 
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Anglers Club ………………………………………       0409 537 452 
Friends in Action …………………………………      0438 262 480 
Childrens Services ………………………………………   6026 3877 
Community Forum ……………………………………     6026 3544 
Conway Printing…………………………………………    6026 3611 
CWA…………………………………………………...….  0428 263 318 
Football Club…………………………………………… 0409 263 658 
Friends of Jindera Wet Lands…………………… 0407 180 730 
Golf Club…………………………………………………. 0418 690 510 
Jindera Lutheran Church………………………….  0427 200 035 
Jindera Pioneer Museum ………………………………6026 3622 
Jindera Public School……………………………………  6026 3280 
Jindera Post Office……………………………………      6026 3201  

Morgan Country Car Club………………………   0448 004 706 
Multi Purpose Stadium Committee…………..0411 282 320 
Netball Club……………………………………………   0407 186 073 
Pony Club   ………………………………………………….. 6026 3484 
Pre School…………………………………………………...  6026 3468 
Recreation Reserve   ………………………………   0438 263 417  
Red Cross   ………………………………………………  1800 733 276 
Rural Care Link ……………………………………………   6026 3001 
St Johns Lutheran School……………………………… 6026 3220 
St Mary MacKillop College…………………………     6045 9422 
St Paul’s Anglican Church……………………………… 6040 6457 
Swimming Pool   …………………………………………   6026 3900 
Tennis Club……………………………………………     0424 179 051 

JINDERA COMMUNITY DIRECTORY 

7:00pm 

7:00pm 


